The 2024 Vestry and Annual Parochial Church meeting (APCM)
Held on Sunday 26th  May, 2024 at  11.30am 

 in Leominster Priory 

Minutes

45 members on the electoral roll present
The Rector, Fr Guy Cole, opened the meeting with a prayer.
The Vestry meeting
1. Election of Church Wardens: 

Nominations for the role of Churchwarden had been received from Clare Cathcart and Barbara Jones. There being no further nominations, Clare Cathcart and Barbara Jones were declared elected.
Fr Guy expressed his thanks to Ken Roberts for all his work as churchwarden.
Fr Guy closed the Vestry meeting and opened the APCM

APCM

1. Apologies: Peter Jones
2. Minutes of APCM held on 3rd April 2022:  Proposed for acceptance by Graham Millard, seconded by Jean Dickson and passed nem con, and signed as a true record. 
3. The Electoral Roll: Geoff Bricknell reported that this now stands at 156, an increase of 4. There have been some deaths and some who have joined. 
4. Reports:
a. Annual Report: Copies of the annual report and the abbreviated version were available. The Treasurer, Rupert Fairclough, presented the abbreviated Parish report and talked through its contents. At the beginning of the year, we were budgeted to make a loss of £20,000, which by the end of the year reduced to a loss of £14,000. The cost of utilities increased unexpectedly. Some of this was offset by a grant from the Diocese and a payback scheme from the Government. A loss is budgeted for the coming year, and we need to move to breaking even.
Rupert explained that it wasn’t clear what the benefit of the Energy Business Relief Scheme will be.

A question was asked about funding for the roof repairs. Geoff Bricknell explained that there had been a mixture of grants. An extra £13k had been used from fabric reserves due to extra problems being found.

Fr Guy thanked Rupert for his work as Treasurer.

b. Fabric Report: Geoff Bricknell reported that:

We have attempted during 2023 to maintain the fabric of the Priory and also address matters raised in our last quinquennial inspection, carried out in June 2020. In addition, working parties have been held during the year to clear gutters and gullies, keep ivy off walls, etc. The major work carried out in 2023 was the replacement of the western end of the valley between the norman nave roof and the main nave roof. Leakage had been occurring here for a number of years, despite various remedial works,

and a decision was made by the PCC, following advice from our architect, to replace the valley here with stainless steel. Tenders were invited, a faculty applied for and granted, and a contractor (Reynolds Conservation) appointed. Work started on the 11 th April and continued for 6 weeks. Careful inspection of the supporting timbers revealed additional works were necessary, and in the end, the total cost was £41,557 plus VAT (vat reclaimed under the Listed Places of Worship Scheme). Grants for this work totalling £21,000 (from the Garfield Weston Foundation, the National Churches Trust, the Wolfson Foundation and the Cecil King Memorial Foundation) helped a great deal to reduce the cost to the Priory. Following further vandalism, repairs were carried out in May 2023 to leaded light windows panes in the great west window and the tower step windows,

costing a total of £1,343. An insurance claim helped to reduce the cost to some extent. A second contactless giving device was installed in May 2023, this one allowing givers to donate tax efficiently. Maintenance of the 2 let properties, 10 The Meadows and The Vergers House has continued in accordance with our policy of continuous maintenance and improvement. During 2023 all guttering and downpipes at the Vergers House was replaced at a cost of £1,580.
Fr Guy thanked the Fabric Committee for the work they do.
c. Deanery Synod Report: 
Mark is now Rural Dean. The vacancy for the Parish of Wigmore has been filled.

The leadership team has been considering the implications of diocesan budget deficit. Our deanery pays for about 6 of the 8 clergy posts. Should we be looking at merging or re-arranging benefices? Should we be looking at doing things radically differently? What opportunities of mission and expansion are there that can be externally funded?

The Priory has 4 elected places on the Synod (in addition to clergy and Lay Pioneers). It would be great to have these filled so that our voice can be heard alongside that of the smaller parishes. 
Fr Guy thanked the Deanery Synod representatives for their service: Deanery Synod is of great importance.
d. Church Groups Report: The report had been circulated. Fr Guy thanked everyone who had contributed, and enabled the wide range of activities to happen.
5. Election to PCC:
The meeting was happy to elect the PCC membership en bloc rather than individually. Standing again are Geoff Bricknell, Helen Bricknell, Rupert Fairclough, Ceri Hibbert, Graham Millard, Richards Phillips,  Bill Quelch .  Phillipa Wright, David Benson and Hilary Roberts are standing down There being no further nominations, these members were declared elected. 
6. Election to Deanery Synod: 
Nominations had been received for Helen Bricknell, Hilary Roberts, Richard Phillips and Phillippa Wright. They were          duly elected.

7: Election to Joint Council:
Helen Bricknell and Ceri Hibbert had been nominated to serve as Joint Council representatives, and were duly elected. 
8. Chair’s address: 
In September 2022, Fr Guy had been leading a pilgrimage in the Holy Land. It was in the Garden of Gethsemane that they heard that the Queen had died. He was very grateful to the Churchwardens, Hilary Norris, Jonathan Roberts and the Team Vicars for their work: it had been a busy time for the church and everyone rose to the challenge.

Fr Guy, at a year and a half in, is still relatively new. He thanked everyone for their friendship, support and kindness. We have a new Curate, a new Team Vicar, and the Joint Council has been established so the first year has been a year of getting things in place. There are exciting times ahead.

9. Appointment of External Examiner:
The appointment of Sarah Gluyas as External Examiner was proposed by Rupert Fairclough and seconded by Ken Roberts, and agreed nem con.

The meeting closed at 12:15 with the Grace.
Signed     ...............................................                   Date     ...................

